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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF COLYTON PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 10TH JANUARY 2011 IN THE BOARDROOM OF THE FEOFEES TOWN HALL AT 7.00PM.

THOSE PRESENT: Parish Councillors P Arnott, Mrs C H Collier, R L Collier, A Davis, A W H Parr, C E Pady, R Turner, G Stephens, C Stone, K Clifford, W Waterworth, Liz Berry (Clerk)

Also present: District Councillors Mrs H E Parr, County Councillor s Randall Johnson (for part of the meeting) 2 representatives of the Police and 5members of the public

10/10/58
Receipt and approval of apologies for absence



Apologies were received from Nick Weldon and Derek House.

.

10/10/59
Police Report


PC Steve Speariett wished everyone a Happy New Year and reported that there had been 3 reported offences since the last meeting in December. These were a burglary in Coly Road at Rifford House sometime in November or December whilst the property was empty, an assault between teenagers on the 21/12 – dealt with by restorative justice and an assault outside the Kingfisher pub in early January. Police know the offender and will speak to him.


Over the past year there have been 62 offences, significantly less that the previous years, criminal damage offences were down from 41 in 2009 to 12 in 2010. Burglary of dwellings was quite high at 7.


Not only was the front office in Seaton being closed, as reported last month, but also the beat manager was now going onto 24hr response cover thereby losing the flexibility of the current system. This would impact greatly on the Police Cadets, Ottery St Mary have already lost their Police Cadets because of the impact of these changes to the flexibility of the beat manager role. As Parish Council we have donated money to the Cadet force.

The local Police are proud of their achievements in the local area in dealing with crime, the figures speak for themselves. This new move is purely driven by economics and is disappointing to all concerned. PC Speariett urged the council and the local community to express their displeasure in writing to the Chief

Constable.

Cllr Bob Collier expressed his thanks to the service we have received and recorded the council’s disgust at the changes proposed by senior management and government. Cllr Andrew Parr also thanked him and reiterated that the low crime figures show that the community policy has paid off. Cllr Andrew Parr proposed the Parish Council write a letter to the Chief Constable saying we have seen the effects of the grass root policing policy and feel this new move is short sighted and driven by economics. 

ACTION - Letter to be drafted by Andrew Parr and brought to the Finance Meeting.

Council was also encouraged to write individual letters to the Chief Constable.

10/10/60
Public Question Time (15 minutes maximum)

Mr Hay reported that whilst the exercise to number all the bins had been carried out they were not refilled at the same time. There is a bin at the junction of Ridgeway & Clay Lane, which he believes still to be unnumbered.

With the change in weather blocked drains are a big problem especially as last year this caused flooding in the Burnards Field area. He reported the following drains blocked: From Ridgeway to Burnards Field Rd, Colyton Hill, Southleigh Rd, Clay Road, Vicarage Street,

The Ridgeway Lane ditch needs digging out and the verges need cutting back. Roads need sweeping as rubbish and debris is being washed down them, especially Colyton Hill, and blocking the drains.

ACTION – Clerk will forward these onto Highways

He expressed concern that the Old Folks Party hosted by the Feofees had been put back until April and now cancelled because he believed that a Councillor had complained to the Standards Office because being close to elections this party could be seen as a ‘treat’ and an attempt to influence voting. Shouldn’t Party Politics be kept out of this? 

Cllr Parr questioned this statement and explained that Councillors were not standing as Feofees, and the party had been cancelled because of the Royal Wedding in April. It was felt that it would be better to put the effort into a celebration for the wedding, for all, rather than hold 2 parties. Cllr Arnott said he’d written that initial letter as a private individual not a councillor.

10/10/61
Approval of the Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 11th December 2010

The minutes of the previous meeting were accepted with one amendment – page 51 Correspondence item k was given the reference 10/10/54 replacing ‘see 17’
10/10/62
Matters arising from these Minutes, which are not otherwise on the agenda

a) References for Halcyon Landscapes – read out and noted.
b) E Mail – Mike Brown confirming pothole repairs are scheduled however nothing received by him from EDDC on dealing with the trees in Burnards Field Rd – noted
c) E-mail – M D’Alesio – Re Part Night Lighting Policy re request for ‘odd light or two ‘ to be left on.
ACTION - Clerk will inform them that we accept the proposed suggestion for the Part Night Lighting but will review it after implementation.

d) Update of Master list of Appointments made by Colyton Parish Council to External Bodies and Charitable trusts – notes from Cllr Waterworth and Cllr C Collier were distributed these had been compiled using the spreadsheet of May 2010 and the minutes of 2009. Several issues were raised; the Axe Valley Promotion Group is now defunct. The last two appointments to the Chamber of Feofees were amended to a May 2011 review, The appointment of Mr Chesterton to the Joint Management Committee Chair had not been possible to resolve and the review date of the appointment to the Reece Strawbridge Trustees was believed to be incorrect as the minutes that stated this date were inaccurate.

Discussion took place and Cllr Arnott stated that this document is incorrect; it should be tabled for discussion this evening, taken away and discussed at the next committee meeting.

This was agreed and Cllr Waterworth asked that this be given a reference of 10/01/11 and put on the agenda for the February meeting.

ACTION – to be discussed at the next committee meeting

Cllr Stone asked that all future documents be dated and referenced.

Reply from Andy Ware regards lighting at Seaway Head – email forwarded to councillors. Noted.

Cllr Davis expressed concern at the introduction of parking meters at Seaton and noted that although there were no plans to introduce meters in Colyton we ought to write in support of Seaton Town Council. Although the programme to introduce parking meters to several other local towns has been suspended and is being reconsidered Seaton is bearing the brunt of these actions.

ACTION – Alan to draft a letter for clerk to send.

10/10/63
Report from County Councillor

Cllr Randall Johnson wished everyone a Happy New Year and confirmed that there were no plans to introduce parking meters to Colyton and although the future introduction of them to other towns has been put on hold she doesn’t know what is happening to the meters at Seaton.

In the Government settlement it had looked as if there had been a 1.7% cut in the budget for the county council when this was looked into to at detail it appears the cut in funding is close to 12%

The cut to East Devon was 6.4% but this when looked at in detail was more like 14%. It appears that local government is taking the funding hit for the first two years with the County Council having to accept a £54 million shortfall. There is a meeting on 24th January. It is hoped that the County Council will bear the cut internally not externally.

The Concessionary fare scheme, which cost about £12m to administer, has received a government grant of just £5m

Cllr Randall Johnson is optimistic that the Council Tax will not be increased.

There were no questions.

10/10/64
Report from District Councillors

Cllr H Parr had received a list of the location of grit bins from the County and District councils and will pass them onto the Clerk .
EDDC is on course for a balanced budget. There is a meeting of the Scrutiny committee on the 17th January to look at the Draft Budget.

The Council Tax break for Colyton is 1466, this being the number of properties.

Financial monitoring – a report goes to the Exec Board monthly to ensure that Cllrs are aware of the latest financial position. Report are also on the District Council website.

There will be a Tenant Consultation looking at procedures for disabled adaptations to council homes. All tenants will receive letters. There have been some changes to the procedure, family homes will no longer be adapted unless it is for a child, there is a limit of £30,000 for adaptations and no adaptations will be done if the tenant is waiting for a housing transfer. This scheme costs £515,000 last year and it is aimed to save £100,000 by adopting these changes.

The Post Office in Colyton is being considered for change to a Post Office Local or Essential branch, this means an open counter and some lost of services. Cllr H Parr has reported her concerns to the MP and encourage the Parish Council to object. This could seriously disadvantage older residents, those who are non-car drivers and those on low incomes.

Cllr Stevens asked if we could get the Crime Prevention Officer in to review the implications of not having a screen to protect the Post Master from possible criminal elements.

Cllr A Parr stated that we should certainly support our Post Office and with the agreement of the Council will write a letter to the MP and Mr Ken Potter (Councillor for Newton Poppleford and a champion of the Post Office). Cllr Pady thought that with the designation of Colyton as a local hub within the local development framework the Post Office was needed in its present form to serve the surrounding communities.


 
ACTION – Andrew to write draft letter to the MP and Ken Potter.

Clerk to write to Crime Prevention Officer for his comments.

Cllr A Davis expressed disappointment with the ½ days free parking offered to residents just prior to Christmas by East Devon Council. Other Councils were far more generous with their Christmas parking schemes and East Devon should be asked to try to do more and encourage people to shop locally,

10/10/65
Report on Reece Strawbridge Centre progress

The downstairs has been completed and the Youth Club were now meeting in the premises. A grant had been obtained to buy a television and stereo system and slowly the space is being kitted out. The steps are going in and the work to the car park barriers is ongoing but progress is very weather dependant. Mark had been CRB tested and will take on a Youth Leader role in the future. He thanked Cllr Stone for his work in helping to get the building ready for this evenings Youth Club.

10/10/66
Highway Matters
a) Letter 20/12 – Devon County Council. Notice of Public local Inquiry – Farway Village Hall – Wednesday 2 Feb 2011. Cllr A Parr declared an interest as he has land in the area but he will be attending the meeting. Cllr Davis noted that all the footpaths under discussion are in the Northleigh Parish and only 1 of them borders Colyton for a short distance.

b) Update on consultation paper re DCC proposal for 7.5 tonne mgw limit Boshill Cross to Axmouth Bridge – Cllr Davis has proposed a draft response, which was noted. There is another meeting with the Axmouth Parish Council, 

ACTION - Alan will attend and report back.
c) Update on provision of a local supply of grit/salt

d) Monthly report of logged reports.

Several Potholes were reported. They are:

Umborne Green area, the far end of Umborne Brigde. Lower Mount Hill and Cowhayne Lane. Road Green,Courtney Drive and Coly Vale. Stafford Lane near the Sports Center just by the 30mph sign. Heathayne Farm near the fork in the road..

Two ditches a Lower Mount Hill need clearing out as well as those reported earlier by Mr Hay.

At some pont a car has hit the road edge barrier between ColyVale and Ruffold House and there is still debris on the road that needs clearing and the barrier inspected – repaired 4/2/1011

In Fairview Lane there are two manhole covers that have been tarred and chipped over.

At Hillhead there are confusing new road markings which are 1/2 way across the junction.

ACTION – Reported to Highways by Clerk
10/10/67
Reports from meetings attended:



None.

10/10/68
Correspondence

a) Email from Denise Lyon to Paul Arnott and forwarded to other councillors – no subject heading but re Feofees New Year Party.

This Party is now cancelled due to the Royal Wedding in April. An alternative celebration is planned - noted

b) Email 16/12 – forwarded to councillors re Localism Bill - noted

c) Email 16/12 – forwarded to councillors re Tough Choices public meeting report.- noted

d) Letter – 23/12 – EDDC Development Management Committee – Tuesday 11th January. –  forwarded to councillors.- noted

e) E-mail – Rural Services network online digest – forwarded to councillors.- noted

f) Email AAVCA – understanding Contract course 7th February – forwarded to councillors – noted but not really relevant to Colyton Parish Council

g) Notice of a Social Club Committee Meeting on 15th February at 8pm.- noted.

h) Email from D Challice re Neighbourhood Assessment in Colyton – forwarded to councillors - noted
i) Email – Southwest Region funding News Bulletin (65) – printed out and also forwarded to councillors.- noted
j) Email – QE11 Fields nomination Form – forwarded to councillors.

Cllr A Parr asked councillors to think about any future projects that they may want to be considered for this scheme.

As Cllr Turner does not have email access all forwarded document will be printed out for him and he will collect them from the Clerks office.

10/10/69 Finance: 

There were no minutes to present as the last meeting had been cancelled. A Finance meeting is scheduled for Monday 17th January at 7pm.

a) Accounts to be presented for payment.

No 1 a/c: -

Cheque # 2876 J Rollings Wages December  £604.36 + Petrol £12.80 ……. ………………………………………………Total £617.16

Cheque #2877 E Berry Wages December £791.70 +Petrol (training course) £20 Postage  £19.40……………………………………..  Total £831.10

Cheque #2878 EDF Electricity £10.60 + £0.53 VAT ………….Total £11.13

Cheque #2879 Spar Musbury Garage – Fuel  £5.11 + 0.89 VAT Total £6.00

Cheque #2880 Peter Down PGD Services- Garden Maintenance – Total £20.00

Cheque #2529 Veolia Services  £99.78 + VAT £17.46  ……….. Total £117.24

Cheque #2530 Inland Revenue – DEC  PAYE & INCOME TAX Total £592.92

Cheque#2531 Every Solicitors – Stafford Common -……£390.35 + VAT £48.13 Total .£438.48 
Receipts

Payments from Western Power - £17.39 & £3.25 – TOTAL £19.64


Potburys Funeral Service  - £185

b) Budget 2011/2012

Parish Precept 2011/12 – deadline of 24th January

To be discussed at the Finance meeting on Monday 17th January

c) Letter signed to give Clerk the authority to transfer money from No 2 a/c to No 1 a/c up to a maximum of £1000.

10/10/70
Planning:

a
Planning Applications

10/2480/FUL

Stentwood, Cownhayne Lane, Colyton.

Construction of two storey side and rear extension for Mrs J Werb.


Approved.



10/2501/TCA



Manor Cottage, Old Manor Gardens, Colyford.

Remove southern stem leaning over the roof of one Mimosa for Mr J McLellan

Approved

*11/0006/FUL

Greenbank, Gully Shoot, Colyford.

Construction of covered potting and storage are for Mr C Stone.

Approved

* Cllr Stone declared an interest and left the room.

*11/005/LBC

Colyton House, Vicarage St, Colyton.

Repairs and alterations to stables for Mr & Mrs A Parr 

*Cllrs Parr declared an interest and left the room.

10/2532 FUL

White Lodge, Rosemary Lane, Colyton.

Construction of porch and cantilevered bay window at first floor level for Mr & Mrs M Bond.

ACTION - It was decided to discuss these two applications at the next Planning meeting on January 24th

b
Planning Decisions 

None

c          Recycling of  old planning applications to free up much needed storage space and save buying new filing cabinet – e-mail from EDDC Planning already circulated to councillors

Cllr C Collier proposed that applications from 2000 are retained; the others are to be sorted by the Clerk and Cllr B Collier. Anything relevant to property owned by the Parish Council or larger projects are to be kept. The rest will be recycled.

ACTION - Clerk and Cllr Collier will go through the old planning documents.

d
Correspondence

i) E mail – Paul Wilson confirming he will arrange for a speed check to be carried out in Seaton Rd.

ii) Letter dated December 2010 – Environment Agency – re Community Flood Planning 

Cllr Parr stated that our flood plan developed in 1980 works well. Cllr Collier explained the procedures taken when a flood warning is issued.

It was noted that we do not have an emergency committee.

iii) Letter dated 28/12 from Mrs Deborah Morrison – Objection to retrospective planning applications 10/1951/COU – HigherWadden – This appears on the EDDC planning website.

10/10/71
Amenities: 

The next working Party at Holyford Woods is on February 12th at 10am.

We are still waiting to hear about the grant for the Community Woodland.

A car had been reported trying to drive through the allotments

Cllr Pady was reminded that he was going to write to the owner of the field adjoining the playing field and see if something could be done about the trees in the hedge.

10/10/72
Peace Memorial Playing Field

A letter had been drafted by Cllr Stone to the Environment Agency.

The access to the tractor shed is not a problem.

There was some discussion over the PMPF Committee and Colin Chesterton’s role. It appears he is Chair but has no committee to chair. It was agreed to check and see if a committee was agreed and discuss it at the next meeting.

10/10/73
Other matters at the discretion of the Chairman

a) Alternative venues for Council meeting – A Davies had proposed various other locations and produced a document giving the pros & cons of each. Cllr Parr thanked him for this but felt that the current meeting place was adequate. It is rented along with the office and any other venues would incur additional costs.

Cllr R Collier agreed with Cllr Parr and proposed we should be meeting in Colyford on at least 2 occasions throughout the year.
Cllr Stone seconded the motion.

It was decided that the March and October meetings were to be held at Colyford,.

ACTION – Clerk is to book the Colyford Hall for the March and October meeting.

Cllr Davis asked if a fire risk assessment had been done on the Boardroom and had the alarms been checked.

Cllr Parr stated that all had been done.

Cllr Clifford commented on the extension to the Fire Station, noting it would soon be completed and expressed his thanks to the fire personnel, echoed by all the Cllrs.

10/10/74 
Standing Orders 

The revised copy of Standing orders were issued and signed for.

10/10/75        Date of future meeting.

Monday 17th January Finance Meeting.

         Monday 24th January Finance & Planning meeting

         Monday February 14th Parish Council Meeting.

10/10/76
Matters to be taken into Committee

Three  items for discussion. 

Land at Stafford Common .

Former Parish Clerk claim.

Review of the current Clerks probationary period.

Cllr Pady proposed that these matters be dealt with In Committee under the provisions of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as amended by the Local Government Act 1972), the public, including the press be excluded from the meeting as publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, i.e. legally sensitive matters. 

This was seconded by Cllr C Collier and agreed.

The Council went into Committee.    The meeting closed at 21.30









11th January 2011
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